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Testimony before the Committee on Housing and Buildings 
of the New York City Council 

By Ryan J. S. Baxter, Assistant Vice President  
Real Estate Board of New York 

October 30, 2015  
  
Good afternoon Chairperson Williams and members of the committee on Housing and Buildings.  The 

Real Estate Board of New York, representing almost 17,000 owners, developers, managers, and brokers 

of real property in New York City, thanks you for the opportunity to testify on the proposal relating to 

civil penalties for illegal conversions of dwelling units from permanent residences. 

 

REBNY supports Intro 826’s goals of increasing penalty amounts for persons found to have illegally 

converted dwelling units from permanent residences.  

 

However, REBNY believes that this bill must be amended to hold the entity that initiated the conversions 

responsible for payment of any ensuing fines in order for these increased penalties to efficiently deter 

possible illegal conversions. In October 2014, the New York State Attorney General released the findings 

of a four year review of Airbnb short-term rentals in NYC.  The report shared that 94% of users during 

the review period offered were residential tenants.  In these cases, they were offering only one apartment, 

occasionally two unique if they were becoming entrepreneurial, for private stays, while building owners 

represented a very small portion of the remainder. 

 

Intro 826, in its current form, does not reflect how easy it has become for tenants to illegally sublet their 

apartments without their landlord’s knowledge, even when the owners have instituted procedures to 

prevent this illegal use. Part of the owners’ challenge is that there is no way for the owner to search the 

Airbnb site to see if their apartments are being listed illegal. REBNY and its members maintain that it 
is unfair to hold building owners without knowledge of these conversions, and who have taken 
any steps possible to prevent this illegal use, responsible for penalty payments. Moreover, the 

purpose of this bill will not be accomplished if the penalties for illegal conversions are not imposed on the 

individual tenants who are responsible for the illegal conversion.  Imposing fines on owners who have 

been acting aggressively to halt the illegal use of their apartments is unfair and unproductive.  Fines work 

best when they are imposed on the individual who breaks the law, not on innocent parties who are taking 

steps to enforce the law.   
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With modifications to address the aforementioned concern, REBNY would support Int. no. 826. Thank 

you again for the opportunity to comment, and we look forward to continuing our conversations to 

continue improving this introduction.  


































